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Canada jobs recovery continued in October 

 Employment rose 31k in October, close to expectations 

 The unemployment rate dipped to 6.7% 

 Labour market has not fully recovered, but worker shortages in many industries will persist 

The Canadian labour market added another 31k jobs in October a month after hitting pre-pandemic levels in 

September.  There are still pockets of weakness. Employment in goods-producing sectors edged down 6k in 

October with global supply chain disruptions continuing to weigh on production and hiring. Accommodation and 

food services employment dropped to more than 200k below pre-pandemic levels after a surprising second-

consecutive 27k pullback in October. But job growth has been much stronger elsewhere. Retail and wholesale 

trade employment jumped over 80k in October but the strongest growth versus pre-pandemic levels has been in 

the professional, scientific, and technical jobs, which are up more than 160k versus pre-pandemic despite edging 

lower in October. Hours worked rose another 1% in October, further extending outperformance versus recent GDP 

data.  

Indeed, with strong growth in other industries, it increasingly looks like there may not be enough remaining 

'unemployed' workers to fill positions in some of those hardest-hit industries. The share of the population actively 

participating in labour markets (either employed or actively looking for work) is already very high, controlling for 

demographic factors like aging. The unemployment rate is still about three-quarters of a percent above a longer-

run 'normal' ~6% rate.  But that represents less than 200k available workers - which is less than it would take to 

get just employment in accommodation and food services back to pre-pandemic levels. Statistics Canada reported 

that overall almost 70% of unemployed who returned to work over the last 12-months returned to the same 

industry they were in previously, but that share is significantly lower in accommodation & food services, where 

more workers have switched industries and won't be available to return. So labour markets have still not fully 

recovered from the shock of 2020, but they are getting closer, and reports of labour shortages are not likely to 

dissipate any time soon.  
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